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STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
 
That Council receives this report for information. 

 
PURPOSE: 
 
The purpose of this Staff report is to provide Council with a summary of the results associated 
with the recently completed Detailed Site Investigation (DSI) on the City-owned property at        
1 Port Drive and to outline next steps in the process.  
 
SUMMARY: 
 
In the summer of 2014, Tetra Tech EBA (EBA) was engaged by the City of Nanaimo to 
complete two environmental studies for the City-owned waterfront lands at 1 Port Drive.  
 
EBA completed a Stage 1 Preliminary Site Investigation and a Detailed Site Investigation to 
identify the location and type of contamination present on the property.  
 
The results of the work have shown that the majority of the site meets the Ministry of 
Environment’s Contaminated Sites Regulations for future industrial or commercial development. 
A residential development would be permitted on the property if it is built above the first storey 
of a commercial or industrial building. 
 
Approximately 2.8 acres of the 19.9 acre upland has contamination that will require remedial 
options.  The 6.8 acre waterlot requires further investigation to determine how best to move 
forward.  The 2015 enviromental work plan will address both of these items. 
 
BACKGROUND:  
 
The City of Nanaimo acquired the lands at 1 Port Drive from CP Rail in March 2013.  The lands 
comprise 10.8 ha of land and water (26.7 acres). 
 
The site is located immediately south of the downtown core of Nanaimo.  The parcel is bounded 
by Front Street and Esplanade Street to the west, and the Port Drive trestle to the south.  The 
Nanaimo Harbour is the eastern boundary of the property.  The Gabriola Island ferry terminal 
forms the northern boundary.  The site is essentially flat and is a few meters above the elevation 
of the high tide mark.  
 
The lands were originally created by the distribution of sand, silt, gravel and the coal waste from 
the Vancouver Coal Mining Company’s operations south of the property.  The mine ceased 
operations in 1953 and the lands were sold to CP Rail who developed the property into the 


























